BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

January 17, 2006
The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, January 17, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 


David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 


Anthony R. Schena



Jean S. Loewenberg

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager 

Town Manager’s Report
Mr. Sylvia gave a brief synopsis about the Massachusetts Municipal Association meeting that was held this past weekend in Boston.  He distributed a copy of “Revenue Sharing and the Future of the Massachusetts Economy, also referred to as the Bluestone Report. He explained that the report identified Massachusetts’ major challenges, a loss in employment growth, a loss in young workers and a high cost of living throughout the state. He explained that to tackle these issues, the report emphasized how cities and towns were the true engines of economic development for the Commonwealth. Mr. Sylvia highly recommended this report that could be found at www.mma.org.
LICENSES 
Junk Dealer’s License (New)

Miller’s Country Store

114 Water Street

Robert Stone (New Owner)

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval by the Building and Health Departments.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Common Victualler (New Owner)

Miller’s Country Store

114 Water Street

Robert Stone (New Owner)

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval by the Building and Health Departments.
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Change of Manager (Liquor)

180 Water Street Corp., d/b/a Radisson Hotel Plymouth Harbor, 180 Water Street is requesting a change of manager from James F. Hoppensteadt to Edward L. Goodwin.

Issuance of the above license is subject to the cori background check.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above change of manager and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

                        

Vehicle for Hire Operator (Renewal)

Allen Eddy

29 Pine Ridge Ln.

Duxbury

Habilitation Assistance

Driving record shows no basis for denial.  Issuance of the above license is subject to the CORI background check.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License
Atlantic Country Club, 450 Little Sandy Pond Road is requesting a wine and malt license for January 20, 2006 from 10:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. for the opening of the golf course.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Proclamation – The Board signed a proclamation honoring the service of local US Army SSgt Kevin M. Duquette.

Renaming of Route 44 – The Board supported the recommendation of the both the Fire Chief and the

Police Chief in regards to the renaming of the former Route 44.  Both Chiefs felt that the former Route 44 should revert back to their original names of Samoset Street and Carver Road.  Written concurrence would be sent to Mass

Highway.

PUBLIC COMMENT
Mr. John Glover, resident of Plymouth, explained that there was a large puddle at the Long Pond Road Transfer Station that needed repair.  Mr. Glover also stated that the Nuclear Matters Committee should not have asked the Selectmen for their support of their report given at last week’s meeting.  He felt like this was taking too negative a stand.  He said that re-licensing should not be held hostage to unrealistic goals. He advised the Board to read Nutall’s book on nuclear power.  He presented the book to the Board.   
FY07 STATE AID DISCUSSION – WITH SENATOR MURRAY AND STATE REPS DEMACEDO AND O’BRIEN
Chairman Tavares thanked the delegation for meeting with them to discuss the FY07 budget.  

Before they began the conversation, Senator Murray presented Mr. Tavares with a citation from the Massachusetts Senate for all the work that he has done and also for receiving the Peter A. Chapman Award for his many years of service and commitment to the Town of Plymouth. Representatives O’Brien and deMacedo also presented Mr. Tavares with a citation as well. Mr. Tavares thanked them. 

Senator Murray explained that the Senate and the House agreed on an 18.975 billion dollar budget. She further explained that after the deductions for pension, sales tax and SBA monies, this number was decreased to 16.333 billion.  She explained that employment was up only slightly and that overall the state had a very level growth period because of fuel costs, health care reform and loss of federal Medicaid dollars. She explained that on January 25, 2006, the governor would file his budget proposal.   Senator Murray also informed that Board that she had plans on holding a budget hearing in Plymouth.  She explained that she would supply more details at a later date.  After a brief discussion Senator Murray’s conclusion was that the Commonwealth was slowly getting on a more solid economic ground and that Massachusetts would have several more years of lack luster growth, but that they would continue to add to the State’s rainy day fund. 

Both Representative O’Brien and Representative deMacedo concurred with the Senator’s comments and thanked the Board for the invitation to speak.  Representative O’Brien explained that despite economic reports in the national press in regards to rebounding economy, we needed to take in those reports with a sense of caution.  He explained that the government takes a while to catch up to those reports and for the community to see the results.  He explained that we still had significant challenges ahead but explained that the delegation was very dedicated to the community in regards to local aid.  Representative O’Brien explained that the delegation was well aware that we were not receiving the same Chapter 70 funds as we in 1999.  He explained that they knew that we also needed resources for roads and bridges because of the square mileage.  He explained that their top priority was to focus in on local aid. Representative deMacedo concurred with Representative O’Brien and stated that he was cautiously optimistic regarding the State’s growth numbers and reiterated the fact that the delegation was very committed to Plymouth.  Representative deMacedo opened up the discussion to the Board.
The Board discussed with the delegation the issues of 2008, homeland security, the rising gas prices, property tax and possible reform, the possibility of lowering the State’s sales tax rate and the discussion with the NRC in regards to the re-licensing issue of the Pilgrim Nuclear Power Plant.  The delegation also discussed the legislation they had filed in regards to taxing the spent fuel.  They explained that a minimum amount of 2 million dollars was crafted into the legislation.  Selectman Schena also asked the delegation to omit a dollar value on the legislation filed regarding the taxing of spent fuel.  Chairman Tavares said the Board would calculate a dollar amount the get back to the legislation with a number value based on the community’s needs.  Chairman Tavares then asked for a motion requesting a letter be sent to the NRC urging them to consider a separate review of the Pilgrim Nuclear Power Plant.  Vice Chairman Malaguti made the motion and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved. 

After the discussion, the Board thanked the delegation once again for their commitment to the Town and for coming in to speak with them.
Chairman Tavares made mention of last week’s Martin Luther King Breakfast.  He said the School was filled to capacity and the essay poster contests were excellent.  

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES

ARTICLE 2: To hear the reports of the several Boards and Officers and Committees of the Town thereon.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi explained that this article provided the opportunity for an oral report to Town Meeting.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti motioned to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 recommended.

ARTICLE 3: To see what action the Town will take under the provisions of G.L. c.44, §53E 1/2 regarding the establishment, annual re-authorization or renewal as the case may be of revolving funds.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN  
Ms. Arrighi explained that this article reauthorized or renewed the various revolving funds included in the packet.

Vice Chairman Malaguti motioned to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 recommended.

ARTICLE 6: To see what action the Town will take with regard to fixing the salaries of elected Town Officials.

SECTION 108, CHAPTER 41, MASSACHUSETTS GENERAL LAWS  
Ms. Arrighi explained that this article fixed the salaries of elected Town Officials.  

Selectman Schena reiterated the specific salaries and explained that it was important to recognize the value in these numbers. Mr. Schena moved to increase the numbers to 3000 for the chairman and 2000 for the remaining members and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded for the sake of the discussion.  He said that they put a lot of time into this position, but last year this article was not initially recommended by Town Meeting.  He said that many communities pay a small stipend that includes insurance.  Selectman Loewenberg explained that she would not vote in favor of the increase as she said that this Board was doing everything to save money for the Town.  Selectman Quintal concurred with Ms. Loewenberg.  Selectman Schena withdrew his motion and said that the discussion was an important one to have and Chairman Tavares agreed and added that they should have it every year.
ARTICLE 11: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to fund a household hazardous waste collection day or other activity, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi explained the article was requesting $15,000 be set aside for Household Hazardous Waste collection days. 
Vice Chairman Malaguti motioned to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 recommended.

ARTICLE 13: To see if the Town will vote to appropriate a sum of money from available funds as the State's share of the cost of work under G.L. c.90, §34 (2)(a) of the Massachusetts General Laws, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN
Ms. Arrighi explained that this article would authorize the Town to accept the funding provided by the State under G.L. Chapter 90.  
Vice Chairman Malaguti motioned to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 recommended.

ARTICLE 17: To see if the Town will vote to transfer a sum of money from available funds to fund a contract to assist the School Department in recovering Medicaid reimbursements, or taken any other actions relative thereto.

SCHOOL COMMITTEE/BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Bob Gurek explained that they were proposing an appropriation of $216,300.00 to continue the support of the Medicaid reimbursement program. 
Selectman Schena asked if we have always included the cost of a full time substitute nurse and Mr. Gurek said yes.  He said we needed this position to help the program flow smoothly.  He said that the amount of time it takes the nursing staff to do this, required a full time position.  Mr. Schena asked Mr. Gurek to make sure what was requested was associated with the article. 
Vice Chairman Malaguti motioned to recommend this article and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 recommended.

ARTICLE 17A: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer from available funds, a sum of money to fund the transportation costs of out of district Agricultural Vocational students, or any action relative thereto.

SCHOOL COMMITTEE/BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Gurek explained that Chapter 393 of the Acts of 2004 required towns to provide transportation and funding for Out of District Agricultural Vocational students.  He said that the FY07 costs for runs to both Aggie schools would be approximately $83,264.  Chairman asked for the difference between the two schools and Mr. Gurek did not know the answer.  Chairman Tavares asked that we not recommend this article until we received more information.  Chairman Tavares asked that this article be brought back once the information had been received.
ARTICLE 22:  To see if the Town will vote to approve acceptance by the Plymouth Retirement Board of the provisions of Section 1 and 2 of Chapter 157 of the Acts of 2005 as it pertains to the so called “Disability Retirement Benefits for Veterans” provision of Chapter 32, or take any other action relative thereto.

PLYMOUTH RETIREMENT BOARD

Mr. Tom Kelley, Chairman of Plymouth retirement, explained that this bill would enable the Retirement system to grant an annual allowance to eligible disabled veterans that mirrored a benefit that had been paid to veterans, who had retired under normal circumstances.   

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 to be recommended.   Selectman Schena asked Mr. Kelley if they would like to come and give a presentation on the pension.   He asked that this be placed on the docket as a new item in the next month or so.
OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

Litter Pickup – Selectman Quintal asked if there was an agreement with the Sheriff’s Department regarding litter pickup.  Ms. Arrighi explained that staff has been working on this with AFSME on this issue and that a resolution would be forthcoming. 
Letter – Chairman Tavares said that he received a letter on the tremendous litter problem in town and that there was an individual who volunteered their input.  He asked that this person please contact the Town Manager’s Office.
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to adjourn the meeting and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 adjourned.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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